January 25, 2010
Minutes of the January 25, 2010 meeting of the Eden City Council, Continued:


CITY OF EDEN, N. C.

A special meeting of the City Council, City of Eden was held on Monday, January 25, 2010 at 5:30 p.m., in the Council Chambers, 308 East Stadium Drive.  Those present for the meeting were as follows:  

Mayor:







John E. Grogan
Mayor Pro Tem: 





Wayne Tuggle, Sr.

Council Members:





Gene Hagood








Donna Turner









Darryl Carter








James Burnette








Jerry Epps







(absent)
Jerry Ellis
City Manager:






Brad Corcoran

City Clerk:






Sheralene Thompson

Planning & Inspections:
Kelly Stultz, Debra Madison, Debbie Galloway


News Media:
Morgan Josey Glover, News & Record; Latala Payne, Eden Daily News
 


MEETING CONVENED:

Mayor Grogan called the special meeting of the City Council to order and welcomed those in attendance. He then turned the meeting over to Ms. Kelly Stultz, Director of the Planning & Inspections Department for a PowerPoint presentation.

The following information was given to Council along with the presentation.  A complete copy of the PowerPoint presentation that was shown is on file in the office of the City Clerk.
History of Annexation in North Carolina

· Until 1947 cities in NC had no annexation statutes or enabling legislation.

· Cities had to get special legislation from the NC General Assembly to increase their boundaries.

· Legislators tired of fighting over local issues and enacted 1st annexation statutes.

· 1959 – Wholesale amendment enacted which made the process similar to what we have today.

· General Assembly declared as a matter of State policy that “sound urban development is essential to the continued economic development of North Carolina”.

· 1998 – Amendments made causing small changes in the process and different determinations as to what qualified for annexation and what did not.

· Involuntary annexation statutes are based on the premise that an incorporated city is at the center of, but is not the whole of, an urban community.

· The city has a great deal to do with the existence, health and growth of the areas surrounding it, and the surrounding areas are an important part of the city’s future.

· Extension of urban services outside the corporate limits of a city creates a situation where city taxpayers are unfairly required to subsidize the services resulting from outside development.

Considerations for Annexation

· Residents of areas adjacent to the city enjoy a great many city services financed by others. Many of these residents work in the city, shop in the city, utilize city office facilities, use city health care facilities, use city parks and recreations facilities, are cared for by city law enforcement and fire protection while in the city, and many times have city water and sewer service without paying their share of the cost.

· In 2004, Business North Carolina looked at population growth in the state’s 50 largest cities from 1990 to 2002.

· 33 cities showed that a majority of the population growth came from annexations and not internal growth.

· Eden completed one involuntary annexation and several small voluntary annexations in this time period.

· This was not enough to stem the tide of population loss in Eden over the course of those years.

· Economic downturn played a key role, but the effects on the City’s revenues due to population loss could have been offset somewhat by a plan for annexation.

· A study entitled Annexation and Population Growth in American Cities, 1990-2000 by Johnson, Perry and Pollack (published by the ICMA) found that North Carolina cities grew by 727,489 persons in areas annexed during the decade.

· An annexation program contributes to the economic health of a community in several ways:

· Many revenue resources such as sales tax, utility franchise tax, beer & wine tax, etc. are population based.

· Ad valorem taxes are determined by whether or not a property is inside the city. 

· Every time another city in Rockingham County increases in population, their share of those revenues goes up and Eden’s goes down.

· Population thresholds can determine what kind of retail, commercial and industrial development may locate in the City.

· The fact that our present city limits and ETJ have 25,000 in population does not help our recruitment efforts. The City is only reviewed based on City population.

· Eden has not taken advantage of opportunities to control and increase its population as often as it could have.

· At the 2009 City Council retreat, staff was asked by City Council to study the following areas for possible annexation:

· West – Smith Acres, Holly Hills, Meadowood and Green Knolls;

· North – Bryant Street Area;

· South – Glen Farm, Sauratown Estates and Country View.

Annexation Effective Dates

· The ideal date for an annexation to become effective is June 30, due to the way in which NC cities collect taxes and how their fiscal year works.

· Tax values are established on January 1.

· Taxes that are billed in August and September are designed to fund the fiscal year beginning July 1.

· The City Council can decide to make an annexation effective on any date they choose, but problems can arise.

· If an annexation becomes effective on June 30, the City will receive funding for services rendered on time during the fiscal year in which they are offered.

· If an annexation becomes effective after June 30 and before September 2, the taxes will be prorated but they will be billed in the year services are rendered.

· If an annexation becomes effective after September 2, the taxes will be prorated but the City will not receive any revenues for services rendered until the next fiscal year. For example: if an annexation becomes effective in October 2010, bills for these services would not be sent out until August 2011 and would not be past due until January 5, 2012. This would mean that the City would provide services for 8 months of the fiscal year with no tax revenue for 15 months.

· When the property owners received the bill in August 2011, they would be billed for 20 months, not 12. This creates a negative response from newly annexed citizens.

· At any time the annexation is effective, the City is not due any revenue accumulation until the first day of the following month.

· Therefore, an annexation effective on the first day of the month would mean that the City would provide one full month of services without ever collecting any revenue.

· If the Council chooses to move forward with all of the annexations now under consideration, then a June 30, 2010 effective date would mean that during the course of the next year Bryant Street, Smith Acres and Green Knolls could all be inside the City Limits.

· Meadowood would have to wait until after Smith Acres becomes effective for the process to begin.

Risks of Delaying Annexations

· Statutory changes could make areas more difficult to annex.  The NC General Assembly has taken up this issue during the last two legislative sessions, and they intend to do so in 2010.  The bills that have been proposed could again severely curtail the ability of a city to annex.
· Rising cost of utility installation will make it more expensive to provide services to annexed areas.

Ms. Stultz stated that she believed that at this particular point that economic conditions within their city, county state and nation was not stable and they all knew that.  The Water & Sewer Fund is adjusting to changes from the loss of Hanes Brand and others.  The General Fund Revenues themselves were also unpredictable.  They did not know what the Governor and the State Legislatures were going to do with their expected revenue and this particular budget may be one of the hardest ones that they go through.  Based upon that, she recommended that no annexations be initiated in calendar year 2010, but that a small area is considered to begin by this time next year, which would mean that the staff would begin working on that next fall.  She added that she would like for them to over the course of the next year to consider a plan for regular annexations to be considered by the Council to have a long range of plans so that they would know what they were looking for.
Council Member Tuggle stated that he had made a list of pros and cons and he came up with like 5 pros and about 27 cons and almost all of them had to do with money.  They obviously do not have the money, as lean a year as they have had, to go out and take on, for example the western area.  He was certainly in agreement with what she had said to not do anything at this point.

Council Member Burnette commented that he had one question.  When they go through the paybacks, those paybacks did not really begin immediately because they did not begin collecting those Water & Sewer revenues immediately.  So that was probably a little longer…
Ms. Stultz explained that the General Fund revenues begin to come in but Water & Sewer will not come in until they build the water and sewer lines and people were paying the bills.  Generally this was a formula that was used state-wide for Councils to use in making a determination, but it does not mean that when you say 5.6 years from the day you adopt an ordinance that it will all be paid for.  The other thing was that they make the assumption that the Council was going to follow its own assessment policy and treat these installations like any other inside the city.  For example, there was a street inside the city limits that does not have sewer, and they do have some areas, and they decide they want it, the policy says that the Council [city] will pay for half and the citizen pays for the other half.  They have assumed that Council will follow its policy that they require inside, for people that were newly inside, because the numbers were significantly different if you did not.
Council Member Burnette stated that he basically agreed.  He did not think it was the right time to take on this additional debt nor to consider adding that debt to the citizens that they would be bringing into the city at this point.  He did think they should keep it into their plan.  The only thing he would say that he would maybe change in what she had proposed was that they not necessarily consider a small area but basically go through the same process again next year and just keep it updated.

Ms. Stultz stated that one of the things that she had long advocated was that area to the west, the rest of what was around the area that was annexed in 2009.  That they consider all of that as one area, but what they could do was break all that up in chunks and do some of it in concessive years.  That might make more sense in lean economic times.  She added that she was still as passionate about annexation however the realty of their bank book tells them all that this year may not be a good year for a start up.  She did think that they need to give great care when they have petitions from people who want water or sewer but did not want to be annexed that they guard their resources as closely as we can and not let that happen anymore.  Indian Hills was given that and they have a subdivision in the Bryant Street area that has sewer and one in that area has city sewer and city water.  It was expensive to get the rest of them and now based on the annexation statute the only other trepidation she had about the recommendations she made was that they do not know what was going to happen with the State’s legislature.  She added that it did not change the fact that they cannot afford it right this minute.
Council Member Carter asked if those other people pay above the regular price to which Ms. Stultz replied that they did but there were things like sales tax, utility franchise tax and all those other things that the rest of their residents pay that they were not participating in.

Council Member Hagood asked if they were making an assumption that all of these would be forced annexations.

Ms. Stultz replied yes, now they do have in a couple of areas where people ask or petition to be annexed and when they do that they pay for all the utilities.

Council Member Hagood asked for an example of that to which Ms. Stultz replied that The Oaks was one.  Council Member Hagood asked if there was in the future to which Ms. Stultz replied yes but it was not a public record at this time.  She explained that until the property owner makes his decision, it was one of the largest subdivisions they have seen and they want water and sewer and they would have to ask.  The preliminary plat was reviewed by the Planning Board, so she guessed that makes that part a public record.  She added that the owner has not filed a petition to annex at this time.
Council Member Burnette asked if those pay 100% to which Ms. Stultz replied yes, but if the Council agreed to take them in the city would have to provide a trash can and those kinds of things, but as far as infrastructure, the city does not fund any of that.  The rules were the same as if it was a new subdivision inside the city already.  It was done with the City Engineer and the State’s approval and if all that worked out the city would take it over.  She added that they build streets the same way.
Mayor Grogan commented that he thought that Ms. Stultz would be bringing up the Resolution Consideration at the upcoming retreat (on February 27).

Council Member Burnette expressed appreciation to the staff for keeping it updated.

Ms. Stultz explained that from their perspective they would really like for the Council to not dig it up until next fall because for the last 10 months they have done these figures about 8 times.  So, if they knew they were not going to do it until then that would allow them time to spend on other things.  
ADJOURNMENT:

A motion was made by Council Member Tuggle seconded by Council Member Hagood to adjourn. All Council Members present voted in favor of this motion.  This motion carried.





















       
 Respectfully submitted,








____________________________








Sheralene S. Thompson City Clerk

ATTEST:

__________________________

John E. Grogan, Mayor     
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